
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
To All Headteachers  Children, Young People and 

Education  
County Hall  
Sessions House 
Maidstone 
ME14 1XQ 
 
Phone:   03000 414989 
Ask for:  David Adams  
Email:    
David.adams@kent.gov.uk 
Date: 20th January 2021 
 
 

  
Dear Colleague 
 
It is good to see that infection rates are reducing in every district in Kent.  Whilst high rates 
remain in Dartford and Gravesham these have dropped significantly in the last seven days, 
resulting in the County average now being similar to that of England.   
 
We have not collected attendance data this week as we can now access this from your 
returns to the DfE.  This is showing that attendance levels have reduced a little, having 
been 23,000 last Monday.   In part this may be because not all schools are completing the 
DfE return, resulting in fluctuations on different days.   
 

School Type Total Attending 
% Total 

Attending 

Primary 17822 17.8 

Secondary 2648 2.9 

Special 1293 29.7 

PRU 89 41.8 

Kent Total 21,852 11.2 
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Census Guidance 
 
The census guidance has been updated to include ‘unusual circumstances’, see below: 
https://www.gov.uk/guidance/complete-the-school-census/census-dates#unusual-
circumstances--coronavirus-covid-19 
 
As schools are only open for vulnerable children and the children of critical workers, the 
majority of pupils will not be in attendance in schools on census day. Therefore, schools 
should record benefits related Free School Meals taken and Universal Infant FSM taken as 
reflecting what would have been the normal situation, for example, if a pupil would 
normally have a school meal on a Thursday they should be recorded as taking one on the 
census. 
 
We recognise that the wording of the census guidance could lead to a level of uncertainty 
about whether schools should report UIFSM as the normal situation or just benefits related 
FSM; we support schools recording both FSM and UIFSM in this way.  
 
 
 
Vaccinations in schools  
 
I am aware that some schools have been contacted by the immunisation team wishing to 
arrange to continue with the planned vaccinations (HPV, Flu jabs etc). Schools have 
questioned whether they should be inviting pupils in specifically for this purpose.  I have 
corresponded with colleagues in Public Health, and I summarise the response: 
 

• The NHSE policy is to continue as normal in all screening and immunisations.  

• The immunisation service has been advised to immunise in schools where they can 
and where there are pupils, otherwise to invite children and young people to 
community clinics.  Schools should not be pressured in to inviting children back in 
during this period. 

• PH are well aware that pursuing flu and HPV etc now may not be a very effective or 
efficient model and that staff might be better redeployed e.g. to help with COVID-19 
vaccinations.  

 
Therefore, the decision, as usual, falls to yourselves as school leaders to decide whether 
continue with these requests. 
 
  

https://eur01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fguidance%2Fcomplete-the-school-census%2Fcensus-dates%23unusual-circumstances--coronavirus-covid-19&data=04%7C01%7CCelia.Buxton2%40kent.gov.uk%7C21a533d6dab14886936708d8bd2db6df%7C3253a20dc7354bfea8b73e6ab37f5f90%7C0%7C0%7C637467351324946953%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=ov0PtlGRO0qzei575g5rtRHHBHkW8WO5UdXi21LdoVM%3D&reserved=0
https://eur01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.gov.uk%2Fguidance%2Fcomplete-the-school-census%2Fcensus-dates%23unusual-circumstances--coronavirus-covid-19&data=04%7C01%7CCelia.Buxton2%40kent.gov.uk%7C21a533d6dab14886936708d8bd2db6df%7C3253a20dc7354bfea8b73e6ab37f5f90%7C0%7C0%7C637467351324946953%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=ov0PtlGRO0qzei575g5rtRHHBHkW8WO5UdXi21LdoVM%3D&reserved=0
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COVID-19 asymptomatic testing for staff in schools and nurseries 
 
Primary - Yesterday the guidance for testing staff in primary schools was published: 
 
Primary, school-based nursery and maintained nursery staff will be supplied with lateral 
flow device (LFD) test kits to self-swab. These should have started to arrive from 
yesterday. Staff will be asked to take their test kits home and carry out the test twice a 
week. Testing is not mandatory, although participation is strongly encouraged. 
 
An updated Flowchart from PHE can be found below: 

PHESEPrimaryEYSch

oolsFlowchartsV01.00.pdf
 

 
 
Secondary and Special  
 
On Friday we advised schools with secondary aged pupils to pause serial testing for close 
contacts of confirmed cases and for close contacts to self-isolate.  
 
Today the DfE announced that the programme of serial testing would be paused 
nationally. Close contacts of confirmed cases should self-isolate for 10 days from the date 
of last contact with the positive individual.   
 
Regular testing of staff should continue and will increase to twice weekly as further 
reassurance and to break chains of transmission during this period. 
 
An updated Flowchart from PHE can be found below:  
 

PHESESecondarySc

hoolsFlowchartsV01.00 (1).pdf
 

 
All Schools  
 
The County Council now has 19 community asymptomatic test centres open.  These 
operate 9am to 7pm, seven days a week.  Further centres are being opened so that by the 
middle of next week there will be two in every district.  Your staff are able to book 
appointments at these centres to have their twice weekly tests. Please see the website.  
 
We are currently talking with colleagues about how these centres can support schools in 
the testing of pupils before they return to school.  You will be aware that the current 
intention is that pupils have two tests, a minimum of three days apart, before returning.  
We will provide more information about this soon. 
 
All positive Lateral Flow Tests (LFTs) should be followed by a confirmatory PCR test.  
Close contacts outside the case’s household, such as within school, are currently only 
required to isolate on receipt of a confirmed PCR test.  
 

https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-asymptomatic-testing-for-staff-in-primary-schools-and-nurseries?utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=govuk-notifications&utm_source=2e9dea60-77b7-48f0-a6d3-597115cb43e1&utm_content=immediately
https://www.kent.gov.uk/social-care-and-health/health/protect-kent-and-medway/test-and-trace/symptom-free-testing
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Since LFT testing rolled out to secondary and special schools at the beginning of term we 
understand school leaders have often considered it appropriate to advise close contacts 
within the school to begin self-isolation based on a positive LFT result pending the result of 
the PCR test. We support school leaders continuing to make decisions regarding positive 
LFT results that are appropriate for their context, including where this includes informing 
close contacts pending a PCR test; if the PCR is returned negative then self-isolation can 
end.    
 
Individuals who have had covid-19 in the last 90 days, as confirmed by a positive PCR test 
at the time, should not undertake asymptomatic testing. This is because fragments of 
inactive virus can be persistently detected by the swab test in the respiratory tract for some 
time following infection. 
 
An updated Resource Pack from PHE can be found below:  
 

COVID19ResourceP

ackForEducationalSettingsV04.00 (1).pdf
 

 
 
Digital support for home learning 
 
As you are aware the DfE are providing a further 300,000 devices to schools. However, we 
remain concerned that the lack of access to devices and the internet continues to hinder 
the learning opportunities of some pupils.  In order to target any additional resources we 
may be able to access, and to robustly lobby for more, we will need data to evidence our 
concerns.  I would be grateful if you could complete the very short form on the link below: 
 
Survey 
 
Thank you for your time in completing this. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 

 
David Adams  
Interim Director of Education 

https://eur01.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fforms.office.com%2FPages%2FResponsePage.aspx%3Fid%3DDaJTMjXH_kuotz5qs39fkJRDrKCS7QBOhAIGBFqnhIVUNFlOTjhBT1BUUjNaMU1UTFZYMDBCMjRCNi4u&data=04%7C01%7CMarisa.White%40kent.gov.uk%7Ca2bc05c408e843d22af708d8b990e7b1%7C3253a20dc7354bfea8b73e6ab37f5f90%7C0%7C0%7C637463379307175132%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C1000&sdata=rbdDshup%2FIcCYvErPQQqBm8pX%2BZ%2F0JBV50f2PpMv%2Fqs%3D&reserved=0
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